TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Wednesday, October 27, 2021
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Town Hall Multipurpose Room

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey               Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex

Councillor Chris Kelly          Councillor Janice Hayward         Councillor Roland Taylor     Councillor Judy Lander

Councillor Eldon Bannister  Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long           

Assistant Clerk Tina Toope

Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
MOTION #60 - 2021–Rex/Bannister; resolved the minutes of the meetings held on September 29, 2021 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #61 - 2021–Lander/Kelly; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
BUSINESS ARISING AND REPORTS
Waste Management 

The supervisor at the waste site continues operations as usual and keeps the waste site running smoothly. Recycling continues and many people take advantage of the bins at the waste site as well as those behind the town building. Alfred Pippy continues to volunteer hours and hours of his time to sort and deliver those recyclables to the depot and raising money for recreation and the outdoor rink. 

Outdoor Recreation Park Project
Mayor Bailey reported this project is progressing nicely. The boards for the rink have arrived and are partly in place. Construction continues with the sewage installed, construction beginning on the building and the landscaping in progress. It is hoped that if the weather cooperates the construction will hold on schedule and the rink will be up and running this coming winter. 

Fire Department up-date 

All is going well with the Fire department. The department’s new flag has arrived and is now flying proudly on the new flag pole. Everything else is business as usual with their weekly trainings and the odd fire call which, thankfully, have been chimney fires and minor accidents. 
Recreation Commission   

Councillor Hayward, agreeing to be a liaison with Council and the Recreation Commission, gave an up-date on what’s happing with their recreation group. They are planning a Halloween Treasure Hunt on October 28th. This will be an outdoor family event which will lead each team around the community by a series of strategically placed clues. The recreation will also be having the Grand in the Hand Ticket Sale Fundraiser again this fall with the draw before Christmas and the Annual Christmas Tree Lighting is planned for December 1st. Due to the restrictions still in place with regard to large gatherings this event will be held in the parking lot once again this year. All these recreation events will be advertised on their facebook page.     
                                                                                                                                                                                                                CORRRESPONDENCE
1. An email was received from the Industry Energy and Technology Minister, the Honourable Andrew Parsons, inviting any member of Council to have input into the new Renewable Energy Plan that is presently in the works. The email is there for councilors to look over and anyone interested in a submission, either written or virtually, will let the Town Clerk/Manager know by Monday, November 1st. 
2. The Membership package for the Discovery GeoPark was received and it was agreed that the Town should certainly become a member. Geopark Manager, Cyndy Stead, is also available to meet and present information about the Geopark to Council should they be interested. 
MOTION #62- 2021– Hayward/Taylor; resolved that the Membership form for the Discovery Geopark will be completed and forwarded along with the fees to the address provided. All in favour, Motion carried. 

3. A letter was received from the Bonavista Peninsula Branch Line Association requesting a donation to help with their project repairing a section of the railway bed at Halfway House Pond. The work is about to progress and they are short of funds to complete the work. Although Council has a policy to only donate to our local area, there are people in our area who use this section of railbed from time to time for their recreational vehicles so it was decided to send a donation.
MOTION #63- 2021– Lander/Bannister; resolved that Council will send a donation of one hundred dollars to the Bonavista Peninsula Branch Line Association towards repairs to the Halfway House Pond section. All in favour, Motion carried. 
4. Lease Agreements between the Town of Port Rexton, landowner, and Newfoundland Power for the Electric Car Charging Station which is to be placed near the corner of Route 230 and Rocky Hill Road in Port Rexton. The Town of Port Rexton was one of fourteen communities in NL to be chosen by Newfoundland Power for one of these stations. This station will be installed and maintained entirely at the expense of Newfoundland Power with no financial obligation from the town. Although there will be no monetary benefit to the town from the unit itself, it will be another item on our list of assets to bring people to our community and while they are here will be good for the business community. Mayor Bailey explained that this was brought up again and the agreements explained for the benefit of the new Council members having all the information to endorse these documents, as well.  
MOTION #64- 2021– Lander/Rex; resolved that these lease agreements will be signed with Newfoundland Power for the installation of the Electric Vehicle Charging Station in our Town. All in favour, Motion carried. 
FINANCES
Invoices: 

1. Ervin Locke & Son’s for repairs to the ball field        $ 1,058.00                                                       

2. Sherwood Enterprises for road grading                      1,207.50    
3. Bartlett’s Electrical for wells repairs                           2,527.87      

4. Rodway’s (Ink cartridges)                                             45.99
MOTION #65 - 2021 –Taylor/Hayward; resolved the approval of payment of invoices submitted, all regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried. 

Some questions were asked regarding the methods of payment for the various invoices and what bank accounts are used. The Clerk gave a brief explanation of the way we have to prepare a budget each year and estimate what will be spent in each category, such as General Government, Transportation Services, Environmental Protection,  Planning and Development, Protective Services, Culture and Recreation, to name a few. Invoices when being paid are then categorized into the relative area in the budget for payment. The same method goes for all sources of income to, in the end, have a balanced budget. This is the process the Clerk will be working on to bring some preliminary estimates to the next regular meeting. 

Additionally there will be a number of invoices coming in for the Outdoor Recreation Park Project. All of these will go through the general operating account but will be accounted for separately because they will be paid from the funds received from ACOA and those funds raised over the past year or more for this purpose. 

The Clerk also told the new members of Council to feel free to come by the office to talk to her with any concerns or questions they may have.

Council has been approached by business owners with eating establishments about the fact that they were forced to operate at 50% capacity this year again, because of Covid-19 restrictions, thus limiting their ability to take full advantage of the tourism season. The matter was discussed at length and it was decided to give these businesses a break due to loss of business this past summer and the summer of 2020.

MOTION #66 - 2021–Taylor/Bannister; resolved the eat-in business establishments will be given a one-time break of a 25% discount for their business tax, for the 2021 summer season. Other taxes, for example, commercial property tax and water rates will not qualify for any discount.  All in favor, Motion carried. 

GENERAL BUSINESS 

Local Roads & Snow Clearing
There are some local roads that are in bad shape since the large amounts of rainfall in the past few weeks. A couple in particular has deep potholes which hold the water so they don’t dry up enough to grade out those potholes. Some gravel will be spread on those where necessary until more permanent repairs can be made. It was hoped to have a full sized grader do our roads, however since this grader will not be in operation until the spring this will not happen. Hopefully, the roads will dry out again soon so they will all get another grading before winter sets in. In the meantime, a couple of sections of road will be looked at for ditching or other possible solutions. 
With regard to snow-clearing for this coming winter, Council discussed the possibility of extending the present contract for another year to avoid having to call for tenders again, since we always only receive the one tender. The Clerk will first check with the Procurement Agency to see if this is even possible, then if not, will post the usual call for Tender. If the tender call has to be done then it will require a bid for both a one-year term and a two-year term.    

Heritage Society   

Councillor Lander, agreeing as well to be a liaison with Council and the Heritage Society, reported that the Heritage Society is doing well and will is presently developing a program to invite membership via donations to the society. They have been incorporated and now have Registered Charity status, as well. The town and the society will be working out a long term lease in the next few weeks, as well. A sample lease was done some months ago so the Clerk will meet with Councillor Lander and other members of the society to go over the proposed lease agreement section by section and get the document finalized as soon as possible. 
NEW BUSINESS AND NOTICE OF MOTION
Councillor Kelly asked if Council knows who is responsible for the old dilapidated wharf in Champney’s Arm. The Clerk will contact our MHA to find help with this issue, which will be placed on the November meeting Agenda.

Councillor Taylor asked to have the dilapidated building on Church Road placed on the next meeting’s agenda, as well. 

No further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:20 pm, on a Motion 2021(67)Councillor Lander, 2nd by Councillor Bannister & Carried. 

____________________             ____________________               Mayor Dean Bailey                      Clerk/Manager Lois Long

